
By JOHN A. BALLENTINE 
For The Prairie News 

   WYOMING – The Stark 
County School Board plans to 
post several open positions that 
will be created with the retire-
ments of three individuals who 
are currently employed by the 
school district. This was ap-
proved by the board at its Nov. 
15 meeting. 
   The three teachers who are re-
tiring at the end of the school 
year are: Scott Paxson, health 
and junior high physical educa-
tion teacher, plus athletic direc-
tor; Theresa Strode, third grade 
teacher; and Jody Jones, kinder-

garten teacher. 
   Superintendent Brett Elliott 
indicated by writing that the 
school district will not fill one 
of those teaching positions – 
“We plan to reduce the number 
of teachers at one grade level at 
SCES [Stark County Elemen-
tary School].” He later clarified 
that the position to be elimi-
nated is undecided at this time. 
   On a related note, Elliott 
stated in his report that the 
school district has to meet legis-
lation passed that calls for a 
$40,000 minimum salary for 
teachers in the near future and 
has to meet the 2025 minimum 

wage requirement of $15 per 
hour for other employees. 
   Elliott also said that a ten-
tative tax levy has been pre-
pared for a December approval. 
He estimates that there will be a 
4 percent increase, which trans-
lates to a small increase in taxes 
for property owners. The 2020 
actual equalized assessed value 
[EAV] was $123,023,423 and 
the 2021 estimated EAV is 
$127,944,360. 
    On a state report card, Elliott 
said that the Stark County 
school district’s graduation rate 
was up 1 percent, but well 
below the 95 percent goal. The 

rate has remained in the low to 
mid-80 percentile, with an in-
crease in 2021 from 81 percent 
to 93 percent graduation rate. 
The district is anticipating an 
increase of that rate over the 
coming several years. 
   The board will hear next 
month a renovation update con-
cerning the new Toulon campus 
high school building construc-
tion from contractor CORE and 
the district’s engineering firm, 
Farnsworth Group. 
   After an executive closed ses-
sion, the board reconvened in 
open session and approved John 
Groter as boys’ basketball sec-

ond assistant coach for 2021-
22; approved Mary Beth Newby 
as Stark County Elementary 
School RTL aide for 2021-22; 
accepted the resignation of 
Abbey Desplinter effective 
Nov. 23, as a Toulon cafeteria 
worker; and approved the hiring 
of Sarah Barnes to replace Des-
plinter immediately. 
    Snow bids were approved for 
this year from David Steward 
for the Wyoming facilities, and 
from Nelson, Henderson and 
Steward for the Toulon facilities 
at $90 per hour with a two-hour 
minimum.

By CAROL TOWNSEND 
For The Prairie News 

   GALVA – Galva’s school 
board indicated support on 
Monday for a plan to re-
duce its tax rate from $4.84 
to $4.71 per $100 of as-
sessed valuation. The final 
figure will be voted on at 
the December board meet-
ing. 
   The change would mean 
a $44 decrease for the 
owner of a house valued at 
$100,000.  
   In other financial news, a 
representative from Go-
renz and Associates went 
over the district audit. He 
noted the district’s real es-
tate tax has been on an in-
cline for several years. 
   He concluded the Galva 
district had a “clean audit” 
and a perfect audit score of 
4 out of 4. 
   Superintendent Joe 

Becker recognized the 
Galva school board 
members, Laura Burke, 
Kaleena Conrad, Andrew 
Larson, John VanDeVelde, 
Mike Clucas, Erik Bates 
and Brittany Boston for 
State School Board 
member day in Illinois. 
   Board member Brittany 
Boston reported that the 
elementary windows 
would begin to be installed 
over Thanksgiving, the 
Junior-Senior High 
School’s new windows are 
out for bids, and the chair 
lift at the Elementary 
School needs to be re-
placed. 
   Greg Wertheim, the ex-
ecutive director of the 
Henry-Stark County Spe-
cial Education District 801, 
gave the board a short 
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VETERANS HONORED

Tentative Stark Co. school tax levy shows 4 percent increase

Veterans were the focus of numerous events 
in the past week in Stark and Henry counties.     
   In Galva on Veterans Day last week, the 
Pekin Community High School JROTC gave 
a presentation depicting the empty seat at a 
family’s table when a loved one has become 
a Prisoner of War. Photo by Carol Town-
send.  
   Below, on Monday a small group gathered 
along Toulon’s flag-lined Main Street to give 
a warm welcome home to USMC Corporal 
Arthur Nutzhorn. He served MSG Embassy 
duty in Istanbul, Turkey, and Jerusalem for 
the last two years. Emergency vehicles with 
lights and sirens escorted A.J. along Main 
Street and around the court house, stopping 
on Court St. for a meet and greet. Photo by 
Sandy Blakey.



By JOHN A. BALLENTINE 
For The Prairie News 

   TOULON – Orville 
King, of Toulon, was re-
cently recognized for 
being associated with the 

Toulon American Legion 
as a 70-year member. King 
joined the Legion in 1950, 
and now has been a 
member for 71 years. 
   Orville was born on a 
farm southeast of Toulon 
on May 15, 1926, to par-
ents Robert and Lillian 
(Penn) King. He attended 
the Stringtown Grade 
School where he had Mary 
Duncan as one of his 
teachers. Orville graduated 
from Princeville High 
Schoo, in 1945. 
   On Oct. 18, 1948, Or-
ville married Virginia Sta-
pel, who passed away in 
February of 1998 and was 
a sister of Jerry Stapel, Sr. 
To them, twin girls were 
born, Carol, who has since 
passed away, and Karen. 
Carol married David 
Snyder and they had a son 
Dalton, while Karen mar-
ried Michael Vershaw and 
they had two children 
Tanner and Madison. 
   “I was in the 3rd Divi-

sion,” Orville said of his 
service years in the United 
States Army. “I served 
from 1950 to 1952, in 
Korea.”  
   Orville earned the rank 
of Sergeant after training 
at Fort Leonard Wood, 
Mo.  
   “When I arrived in 
Korea, they sent me to ar-
tillery and I knew nothing 
about artillery.” 
   Orville is a unique indi-
vidual in that he had only 

one job for his entire ca-
reer. He was hired to man-
age the Davis Grain and 
Feed Company in 1947. 
Over the years the com-
pany was sold several 
times, but Orville stayed 
on to be manager. After 42 
years, he retired from his 
job. 
   “I spent all my time here 
[in Toulon],” Orville said 
when asked what would 
surprise people to know 
about him. 

presentation on the program which 
provides services for 8 school dis-
tricts and 32 buildings. In 2011, 
18.30 percent of Galva’s student 
body was served for a cost to the dis-
trict of $546,266 and in 2022 the ten-
tative projected cost is $549,639 
serving 18.90 percent of the students. 
   Superintendent Becker went over 
the school report card, which he said 
is very limited due to last year’s shut-
downs. He said more figures might 
be available in the future. Galva has a 
graduation rate of 90 percent, teacher 

retention of 88 percent and 18 per-
cent chronic absenteeism. Becker 
said that the state’s average on 
chronic absenteeism was 21 percent. 
He said this was due to groups of stu-
dents being sent home if they were 
exposed to COVID. 
   The board also approved: 
   • the resignation of Josh Morris as 
high school volleyball coach. 
   • the retirement of Kristine Sullen. 
  • Tressa Rogers as a volunteer as-
sistant girls varsity basketball coach.
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GALVA: Absenteeism attributed to COVID
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King recognized for 70 years with Toulon Legion

 Orville King, right, is shown receiving his award for 70 years in the 
American Legion from Sam Rice. Submitted photo.

The above students were presented the 
Wildcat Pride Award by Superintendent Joe 
Becker at the school board meeting. Pic-
tured in front (left to right): Klaire Gale, El-
lory Glaser and Skyler Hardy. In the back (l 
to r): Charlotte Farmer, Taylor Haga, Avery 
Dooley and School Board President John 
VanDeVelde.
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Traffic citations & 
Ordinance violations 
   11-11 - William J. Cornwall - Speed-
ing 26-34 mph over limit. 
   11-13 - Daniel A. Swallow - Muf-
flers, speeding 35+ mph over limit, op-
erating an uninsured vehicle, improper 
lane usage, driving/never issued a li-
cense and reckless driving. 
   11-14 - Rachel A. Laufenberg - Driv-
ing 15-20 mph above limit. 
   11-12 - Terrance A. Jackson - Driv-
ing 21-25 mph above limit. 
Felonies &  
Misdemeanors 
   10-13 - Ordinance violation - Ken-
neth J. Jezierski - Maintaining a nui-
sance. 
   11-13 - Criminal felony - Daniel A. 
Swallow - Aggravated fleeing from 
police/21 mph over the limit. 
Incidents & Accidents 
Stark County 
   11-9 - A single-vehicle accident oc-
curred on Route 91 involving driver 
Rodney L. Stahl, 52, of Brimfield. 
Stahl stated that he was traveling south 
when he struck a cow in the roadway 
and sustained damage to the front right 
side of his vehicle. Three more cows 
were located near the roadway outside 
the pasture. No injuries were reported. 
Estimated damages to the vehicle were 
reported at over $1,500. 
   11-10 - A deer-related accident oc-
curred along Route 93. The driver in-
volved was identified as Samantha A. 
Krider, 30, of Alpha. No injuries were 
reported and estimated damages to the 
vehicle were reported at over $1,500. 
   11-11 - A two-vehicle accident along 
East Main Street, in Toulon. Drivers 
involved were identified as Stephanie 
A. Faccaro, 34, of Kewanee, and 
Christopher R. Brown, 22, of Toulon. 
Faccaro was attempting to back out of 
a parking lot when she struck Brown’s 
parked vehicle located on the street. 
No injuries were reported and no 
tickets were issued. 
   11-8 - Tanner W. Hall, 28, of Peoria, 
reported that his truck had been stolen 
from a Toulon residence in the 300 
block of West Jefferson Street. Hall re-
ported to authorities on Nov. 10 that he 
had located the missing vehicle. 
   11-9 - Dustin E. Brock, 32, of Kewa-
nee, was arrested by Stark County au-
thorities on a pending Henry County 
warrant. 
   11-10 - Donald W. Lund, 75, Osco, 

reported that an unknown individual 
had stolen the battery and some tools 
that were discovered missing from his 
combine parked in a field on 100E 
north of Osceola. The incident remains 
under investigation. 
   11-12 - A Princeville resident re-
ported being the victim of threatening 
messages. The incident remains under 
investigation. 
   11-13 - Karissa J. Neal, 30, Kewa-
nee, was arrested and cited for driving 
on a suspended license. Her cash bond 
was set at $250. 
   11-13 - Kellie M. Gerber, 47, of Tou-
lon, reported the theft of her 2005 yel-
low and black Ford Mustang GT from 
a rural location north of Toulon. The 
incident remains under investigation. 
Galva Report 
Officer dispatched: 
   11-8 - to the 600 block of NW 1st 
St. for a loose dog complaint. Dog 
returned home on its own. 
   11-8 - to a residence on West Divi-
sion Street for a welfare check. The 
subject was fine. 
   11-9 - to the 500 block of SW 5th 
Ave. for a civil standby to retrieve 
property. 
   11-10 - to the 800 block of SE 1st 
St. for an animal complaint involv-
ing stray kittens. 
   11-10 - to a residence on South 
County Road to assist Henry County 
with a child custody dispute. 
   11-10 - to the 1000 block of N. 
Center Ave. for a traffic complaint 
involving an oversized load leaving 
town. Officer was not able to locate. 
   11-10 - to the west edge of Galva 
to watch for a reckless driver who 
was seen traveling eastbound from 
Oneida on Route 34. Officer was not 
able to locate.  
   11-10 - to the 1200 block of NW 
3rd Ave. to check on a suspicious ve-
hicle with out-of-state plates. As of-
ficer arrived, the vehicle took off 
southbound at a high rate of speed. 
Officer attempted a traffic stop, but 

the vehicle continued to speed away. 
Officer discontinued the pursuit just 
west of town for safety reasons. 
   11-11 - to County Highway 5 just 
north of town to check the welfare of 
a subject walking in the rain along 
the highway. The subject was fine 
and was walking to Kewanee. 
   11-11 - to the 1000 block of SE 2nd 
St. for an activated panic alarm. It 
was determined to be a false alarm. 
   11-11 - to a possible burglary in 
progress in the 00 block of NW 5th 
St. Officer located two juveniles 
climbing out of a window. They 
were transported to the Galva police 
department for processing. Both 15-
year-old males from Kewanee were 
released to a parent with a juvenile 
referrals for criminal trespass to a 
residence and possession of drug 
paraphernalia. 
   11-11 - to the 400 block of NE 9th 
St. for a 911 hang up call. Officer 
did not locate anyone needing assis-
tance. 
   11-11 - to check on a disabled ve-
hicle that was parked in the 1100 
block of SE 2nd St. 
   11-12 - As the result of a traffic 
stop in the 200 block of Exchange 
St., Mark Jennings, 51, Hannibal, 
Mo., was arrested for driving while 
license revoked. He was released 
with a required court date. 
   11-13 - to the 200 block of E. Divi-
sion St. for a loud music complaint. 
   11-13 - to the 700 block of NW 1st 
Ave. for a theft complaint. 
   11-13 - to the 100 block of NE 4th 
St. for a theft complaint. 
   11-14 - to the 100 block of SE 3rd 
Ave. for a utilities complaint involv-
ing a downed wire. Ameren was 
contacted for repairs. 
   11-14 - Officer was flagged down 
in the 500 block of SE 2nd St. in ref-
erence to a littering complaint. 
   11-11 - Nickolas Ogorzalek, 36, 
Kewanee, was issued a citation for 
operating an uninsured vehicle and 
having expired registration. 
   11-13 - Kelli Kursock, 50, Kewa-
nee, was issued citations for speed-
ing and having expired registration 
in the 1000 block of N. Center Ave. 

Property Transfers 
   11-12 - Gentlemen Gaming LLC 
to Valerie Dawn Painter - Giles C. 
Dana’s Add’n Pt Block 1 Lot 1 - 119 
E. Williams St., Wyoming - Consid-
eration = $5,000.

PUBLIC RECORD

Card of Thanks 
Neumann 

Thanks to everyone who remembered me with 
cards, calls and words of sympathy and comfort 
after the passing of my brother Roger Conrad, all 
was so appreciated. Karen



   Rambling through central Illinois, 
pondering reasons to be thankful. 

•  •  • 
   For most of the first two days of 
pheasant hunting last week, I was 
thinking of creative ways to tell my 
wife we needed a second dog.  
   My young Buck, age 11 months, 
was not so much bad as he was 
clueless about 
hunting. The lit-
tle Labrador re-
triever stayed 
close and he gen-
erally listened to 
commands (even 
when hunting 
alongside a fe-
male in heat). 
But for two days 
he showed very little interest in 
pheasants, alive or dead. 
   Then suddenly, the switch flipped. 
Buck got to a downed bird first, 
wrassled with the pheasant and 
came out of the experience with 
blood on his muzzle and fire in his 
skinny gut. 
   The White Weasel, as I call him, 
turned into the White Streak. The 
dog grew up over the final two days 
of a cold, wet trip to northern Iowa 
that saw me fall face first into a 
ditch while attempting to jump ac-
ross 3-foot deep water (“Does 
anyone have video?” my loving 
wife wondered).     
   There is no video of that frigid 
moment, thankfully. And no need 
for another puppy. Seems there is 
still reason to feed Buck. 

•  •  • 
   Back in late October, I made the 
mistake of writing about what ap-
peared to me to be an abundance of 
cover crops planted around central 

Illinois. But it turns out that abun-
dance of green in Illinois fields was 
not due to cover crops, but rather 
thanks to spilled crops. Retired 
agronomy professor Roger Higgs 
was one of several folks who 
brought this to my attention. Wrote 
Higgs, “I noted in your editorial 
column of Oct. 21 that you ap-
plauded the green in harvested corn 
and soybean fields I was in central 
Illinois a week ago and unfortu-
nately the green was mostly the 
worst case of harvest loss and sub-
sequent regrowth of ‘volunteer’ 
corn or soybeans that I have ever 
witnessed in my lifetime. The green 
carpet was corn seedlings or soy-
bean seedlings.  
   “What I witnessed in 500 miles of 
travel in central, northern and east-
ern Illinois were fields that ap-
peared to have harvest losses of 10 
or 20 or more bushels per acre. 
[That is a quick estimate without 
doing a measured check.]  
   “And, those bushels on the 
ground represented many dollars of 
value for  the crops at the current 
commodity  prices. I rarely saw gen-
uine cover crops panted such as rye, 
radishes, or buckwheat. The good 
news is that the ‘volunteer’ corn or 
soybean seedlings are  annual species 
and will not survive the winter, and 
they will provide some cover.” 
   Higgs surmises that the scattered 
grain was mostly caused by “com-
bine loss and pod shattering in soy-
beans.” 
   Just to double check, I examined a 
few fields that looked to have been 
planted. Sure enough, that sea of 
green was soybeans. Wow. You can 
learn something new every day, if 
you let yourself. 

•  •  • 
   Today I am thankful for: Eli and 
Peyton Manning, who make long 
Monday nights in the office enjoy-
able. They have the best sports 
show on TV right now. ... Multiple 
Thanksgiving dinners. One day of 
turkey, stuffing, mashed potatoes 
and gluttony is never enough. ... 
Truck toppers. Lost my last one in 
the straightline winds 12 years ago 
and finally got a replacement last 
week for my trip west. To have a 
topper on a pickup is to laugh at 
rain trying to soak your luggage or 
winds trying to hurt young trees as 
you move them from spot to spot. 
Having a truck topper is peace, until 
you have to load a deer into the bed 
while using the loader on your trac-
tor. ... Pin oaks. Gimme the long-
lasting brown leaves of a pin oak, or 
any other oak that holds its leaves 
well into winter, over any glorious 
color a maple produces. When other 
trees are barren and gray, the oaks 
still provide some color. And this 
year has been one of the best in a 
long time for trees holding their 
leaves. 

•  •  • 
   November is the month that will 
drive me to retirement. There’s just 
so much to do and not enough time 
to do it all while holding down a 
job. ... Parting shot: Shotgun deer 
season arrives Friday through Sun-
day and with that comes an annual 
caveat: This weekend is not a good 
time to let your big, brown dog run 
wild through the woods. 
   Contact Jeff Lampe at (309) 231-6040 
or jeff@wklypost.com  
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The Prairie News 
   The Prairie News is published 
every Friday (except the last 
week of December and a week 
in July) by Lampe Publications 
LLC, 115 W. Main St., Elm-
wood, IL 61529.   
• Publisher - Jeff Lampe  
news@prairie-news.com 
• Advertising Manager -  
Pam Wulf   
ads@prairie-news.com 
• Ad & Graphic Designer -  
Ken Black  
graphics@prairie-news.com 
• Chief Correspondent -  
John Ballentine 
• Bradford Correspondent - 
Angie Stange 
• Galva Correspondent -  
Carol Townsend 

   The Prairie News is located 
at 101 West Main Street, PO 
Box 240, Toulon, Illinois 61483. 
Office hours are Mon. to Thurs., 
8 a.m. to 4 p.m. 

(309) 286-2185 
ads@prairie-news.com 

   Deadlines - News due Tues-
days by 3 p.m. Ads due Mon-
days by 3 p.m. The Prairie News 
encourages readers to submit 
news for publication. Email to:  

news@prairie-news.com 
   The Prairie News assumes no 
financial responsibility for typo-
graphical errors, but will reprint 
that part of an ad in which the 
error occured. 
   The Prairie News is a member 
of the Illinois Press Association.

GUEST VOICES

Jeff 
LAMPE

Of dogs, spilled beans, stuffing and oaks
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AUCTIONS & REAL ESTATE

   Galva, IL – The City of Galva has partnered with 
Service Line Warranties of America (SLWA) to offer 
protection for homeowners for external water and 
sewer lines. The coverage is voluntary and available 
at affordable monthly or annual prices.  
   “In today’s economy, it’s important for the City to 
help homeowners find affordable protection for their 
own private aging infrastructure,” said Rich Volkert, 
Mayor. “We live in an environment where water 
conservation and ground pollution are extremely 
important. Through this program, homeowners are 
more likely to report problems without fear of ex-
pensive repairs. Protecting our environment and 
precious resources through a single-call enrollment 
process is very convenient for busy homeowners.”  
   The SLWA Service Line Warranty Program pro-
tects against leaks, breaks and clogs due to normal 
wear and tear, age, ground shifting and tree root in-
trusion. If a customer’s line is in need of repair, a 
simple call to the SLWA 24-hour hotline will dis-
patch a local, licensed contractor familiar with local 
code. The program provides up to $8,500 per inci-
dent for external water and sewer line repairs. There 
are no annual or lifetime limits, service fees or de-
ductibles – just protection when you need it most!  
   “Homeowners believe that the pipes located on 
their property will last forever or that the City will re-
pair the line if it breaks,”said David Dyer, City Ad-
ministrator. “That’s simply not the case. Many 
factors contribute to the life expectancy of a line 
such as tree root intrusion, ground shifting, weather 
and age – all factors which are covered through the 
Service Line Warranties of America protection pro-
gram.”  
   This program is offered at no cost to the City and 
no public funds are used to promote or administer 

the program.  
   “We are pleased to offer affordable protection for 
water and sewer lines to the residents of Galva,” 
said Tom Rusin, CEO of SLWA parent HomeServe 
USA. “Homeowners will have peace of mind with 
our first-class customer service experience featur-
ing a 24/7 claim repair line and local, licensed con-
tractors – keeping dollars in the local economy.”  
    SLWA has a longstanding track record of super-
ior service. As the 2018 Winner of the Western 
Pennsylvania Better Business Bureau Torch Award 
for Marketplace Ethics, the company is committed 
to customer service, ethical marketing practices 
and maintaining an A+ accredited rating with the 
Better Business Bureau. For questions about this 
protection offering for Galva residents, or to enroll, 
please contact SLWA at 844-257-8796 or visit 
www.slwofa.com.  
   Homeowners can also follow SLWA online for 
company news and homeowner tips at: 
www.slwablog.com, www.facebook.com/Service-
LineWarrantiesofAmerica, and 
www.twitter.com/SLWANews.  
   About Service Line Warranties of America 
Service Line Warranties of America (SLWA) is part 
of HomeServe, a leading provider of home repair 
solutions serving over 2.7 million customers ac-
ross the US and Canada. Founded in 2003, SLWA 
is the trusted source of utility line protection pro-
grams endorsed by the National League of Cities. 
Together with HomeServe, SLWA is dedicated to 
supplying best-in-class repair plans and delivering 
superior customer service to consumers directly 
and through over 750 leading municipal, utility and 
association partners.

Service Line Protection Available for Galva Homeowners
PAID ADVERTISEMENT

PAID ADVERTISEMENT
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Galva school hosts  
veterans program 
   GALVA – The Galva School District 
held a Veterans program last Wednes-
day with all students K-12 present. 
Shauney  Nelson, Galva’s Miss Poppy 
passed out program, Hagberg Hamlin 
American Legion presented the colors, 
the Junior High School band played the 
National Anthem, Galva High School’s 
student council president, Taylor Burke 
gave the introduction; Superintendent 
Joe Becker gave the welcome, the Jr/Sr 
chorus sang an Armed Forces song, rec-
ognized different branches of the serv-
ice, and Camron O’Brien concluded the 
program with Taps. 
OSF Announces VP of 
Digital Experience 
   KEWANEE –  OSF OnCall wel-
comes Stark County resident Melissa 
Shipp, vice president of Support Serv-

ices at OSF HealthCare Saint Luke 
Medical Center in Kewanee, as vice 
president of Digital Experience for OSF 
OnCall. 
   In this role, Me-
lissa will be ac-
countable for 
leading all aspects 
of the digital front 
door patient experi-
ence, including the 
contact center serv-
ice, across the 
Ministry. She will continue to develop 
and optimize strategy for the Ministry 
and improve processes to achieve the 
highest levels of engagement and ex-
perience. 
   Melissa joins OSF OnCall from OSF 
Saint Luke Medical Center where she 
has served since 2009 in a variety of 
leadership roles, including director of 
Quality and Safety and most recently as 
vice president of Support Services. She 

led the strategic planning efforts to 
launch Occupational Health/Employer 
Services in the Kewanee market earlier 
this year, led the self-scheduling pilot 
for radiology diagnostic procedures in 
the Western region and consolidated 
and standardized regional lab services 
by managing appropriateness and loca-
tion of testing. Prior to joining OSF 
HealthCare, Melissa developed a strong 
background in retail services manage-
ment 
   Melissa holds her Bachelor of Arts in 
criminal justice from St. Ambrose Uni-
versity in Iowa and received her Master 
of Business Administration in Health-
care Management from Western Gover-
nors University in April 2017.  
   Melissa is married to Matt, a Marine 
Corps veteran, and they have two chil-
dren, Matthew, 17, and daughter Katie, 
12. Melissa and her family enjoy living 
on their family farm in rural Stark 
County with their rottweiler, Elsa.

BRIEFS

Shipp



Bradford Scouts pack 
gifts for less fortunate 
   BRADFORD – Boy Scout Troop 
1851 packed shoeboxes full of school 
supplies, hygiene items and toys for 
Operation Christmas Child on Nov. 1  
at Boyd’s Grove Methodist Church.  
   These boxes serve as a tangible ex-
pression of God’s love to children 
around the world through Operation 
Christmas Child, and may be the only 
gift they ever receive. Since 1993, 
more than 188 million children in 
over 170 countries and territories 
have received a shoebox gift. In 2020, 
more than 9.1 million shoebox gifts 
were collected worldwide. 
   Operation Christmas Child is a 
project of Samaritan’s Purse, a non-
denominational relief organization. 
For more information go to samari-
tanspurse.org or contact Linda Ashby 
at (309) 202-4066. 
Cook-off and auction 
raise $4K for pantry 
   GALVA – Mary’s Family Dining 
held its annual chili cook-off and auc-
tion Sunday and raised $4,035 for the 
Galva Food Pantry. 
   Thirteen contestants participated in 
the chili cook-off. First place went to 
Craig Anderson; second place to 
Crystal Kitterman and third place to 
Lynn Hall-Hobbs.  
   Participants returned all of their 
winnings to the cause. After the chili 
was judged the public could sample 
all of the chili. Many Galva busi-
nesses and individuals donated items 
to the auction. 

Morrissey recognized as 
October Achiever  
   WYOMING – Matt Morrissey of 
Wyoming was recognized as 
Achiever of the Month for October at 
Abilities Plus. Matt was nominated 
for this honor because he has volun-
teered to help as a 
substitute on 
cleaning crews, as 
well as his will-
ingness to assist 
with additional 
jobs in our Work 
Services program. 
Matt is quiet, but 
has a great sense of 
humor and likes joking with staff and 
others. In his free time Matt enjoys 
reading and playing with his dog, 
Lucy.  
Haffner featured in 
Christmas at Augustana 
   ROCK ISLAND – The Augustana 
College Department of Music pres-
ents Christmas at Augustana, Dec. 4 

and 5 in Centennial Hall. 
   Elena Haffner from Wyoming will 
perform with the Jenny Lind Vocal 
Ensemble. 
   Christmas at Augustana has been a 
tradition since 2008.  
   The Quad Cities’ ABC affiliate, 
WQAD, will stream the Saturday per-
formance live online at 
Augustana.edu. The performance will 
be rebroadcast in the Quad-Cities 
area at 11 a.m. on Christmas Day 
   Tickets range $16-21 and can be 
purchased at 
www.augustana.edu/tickets or by cal-
ling (309) 794-7306. Masks will be 
required. 
Julmarknad returns to 
Bishop Hill Nov. 26-27 
   BISHOP HILL – Prepare for the 
holidays by attending Julmarknad, or 
Christmas Market, in Bishop Hill.   
   Hours are 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. Nov. 
26, Nov. 27, and Dec. 4. On Nov. 28 
and Dec. 5, the hours are from 11 
a.m. to 5 p.m.   
   The attractions include Swedish 
folk characters, traditional Swedish 
holiday decorations, holiday music, a 
storytelling Santa, craft activities, and 
Christmas gifts for sale. All the 
Bishop Hill shops, museums and res-
taurants will be open for the annual 
event. 
   On Dec. 4, starting at 5 p.m., 
Bishop Hill will have its first Jul-
marknad Christmas Parade with 
camels, horses, and much more. This 
parade will go through downtown 
Bishop Hill and around the village 
park.

Pictured above are Connor Scott, Colby 
Stotler and Assistant Scoutmaster Andrea 
Scott of Boy Scout Troop 1851 as they fill 
shoe boxes with gifts for less fortunate 
children. Photo by Angie Stange.
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By JERRY NOWICKI 
Capitol News Illinois 

   SPRINGFIELD – Gov. JB Pritzker 
signed into law a tax incentives pack-
age Tuesday that state lawmakers 
hope will help Illinois become a 
manufacturing hub for the budding 
electric vehicle industry.  
   The Reimagining Electric Vehicles 
in Illinois, or REV, Act, passed the 
General Assembly with near-unani-
mous bipartisan support during the 
recently concluded fall session. It 
provides tax credits for income tax 
withheld for EV manufacturers and 
costs to train new or retained em-
ployees.  
   It also applies to the manufacturers 
of EV parts, such as batteries. It’s an 
effort to lure new manufacturers to 
Illinois while incentivizing existing 
manufacturers to invest in their Illi-
nois facilities and workers. 
   “With this bill, we intend to attract 
more EV manufacturers, charging 

station manufacturers and automo-
tive parts manufacturers, more than 
ever before, and it will help Illinois 
become one of the leading EV hubs 
in the entire nation,” Pritzker said 
during a signing ceremony at the 
Rock Valley College Advanced Tech-
nology Center in Belvidere.  
   The tax credits created by the new 
law range from 75 percent to 100 
percent of income tax withheld for 
creating new jobs or 25 percent to 50 
percent for retained employees, de-
pending on factors such as company 
location and number of employees 
hired. A 10 percent credit for training 
expenses would also be available.  
   Tax credits for construction wages 
and building materials are also in-
cluded in the bill.  
   The added incentives complement 
Illinois’ other advantages when it 
comes to manufacturing, Pritzker 
said, but they are needed to make Il-
linois competitive with other states 

from a financial perspective.  
   The other advantages to choosing 
Illinois, according to Pritzker, are a 
centralized location in the U.S., 
strong infrastructure, the second-
largest crop of computer science 
engineer graduates in the nation and 
a pair of major national laboratories. 
   Those assets helped lure the elec-
tric vehicle manufacturer Rivian 
Automotive to a closed Mitsubishi 
plant in the Bloomington-Normal 
area in 2017. Its vice president of 
public policy, Jim Chen, said the bill 
will be a major support for the com-
pany that already employs more than 
3,000 Illinoisans in its 3.5 million 
square feet of manufacturing space.  
   “Today’s bill signing represents 
the next step in promoting Illinois as 
the Silicon Valley of EVs, as we 
work together to attract new invest-
ment from suppliers and other sup-
porting players in this industry,” he 
said.  
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Terry Burwell 
   WYOMING – Terry Burwell, 70, 
of Wyoming, passed away on Satur-
day, Nov. 6, 2021, at home, sur-
rounded by his 
family. He was 
born in Lafayette, 
Ind., on Oct. 19, 
1951, to Henry 
“Red” and Ida 
Mae (Tracy) Bur-
well. He was 
raised in Kewa-
nee, Ill. and later 
moved to Wyoming. He married 
Deb Carter on May 3, 1972; she 
survives. 
   Also surviving are his sons, Rick 
Burwell of Peoria and Jon Randall 
of Wichita, Kan.; seven grandchil-
dren, Shawna, Devan, Alec, Eliana, 
Zoe, Ella and Justin; three great 
grandbabies, Aliyah, Serenity and 
Shawn; his brother, Frazier Burwell 
of Toulon; and his sister, Sharon 
Redmond of Atkinson. 
   He was preceded in death by his 
parents, his daughter Terri Jo Bur-
well, two brothers and two sisters. 
   Terry worked for Burlington 
Northern Railroad and then in con-
struction. He was also the 
owner/operator of Red’s Sewer 
Service, which was established in 
1936. Terry loved fishing, gold pro-
specting, rock collecting and camp-
ing. Some of his best times were 
camping with his kids and grand-
babies, and let’s not forget Princess, 
his life-long dog friend.  
   Per his request, there will be no 
services. Cremation Specialist of 
Central Illinois is assisting the 
family. 
   Memorials may be made to Open 
Arms For Alpha 1.  
   Online condolences may be left at 
csofil.com. 

Dorene E. Jones 
   TOULON – Dorene Jones, 44, of 
Toulon, passed 
away peacefully 
at her residence 
surrounded by 
family on Mon-
day, Nov. 1, 2021. 
   She was born 
on Oct. 24, 1977, 
in Peoria to Her-
man Jerome 
Jones and Julie 
Ann Andrews Jones. She was a 
graduate of Limestone High School.  
   Dorene was dedicated to her 
family, especially in caring for her 
many nieces and nephews. She en-
joyed making crafts, and attending 
Peoria Rivermen hockey games. 
She is survived by the love of her 

life, Jerry Corbin; mother, Julie 
Jones; siblings, Laura (Don) Char-
vat, David “Butch” (Sonya) Jones, 
Sharon (Neal) Shryock, and Trisha 
DeMoss; and 57 beloved nieces and 
nephews.  
   Dorene was preceded in death by 
her father, Herman Jones; brother, 
Michael Jones; and niece, Shelby 
Charvat. 
   Cremation has been accorded and 
a memorial service was held at 
Remmert Funeral Home on Wed-
nesday, Nov. 10, 2021, at 2 p.m. 
with Pastor Al Harmon officiating. 
The family greeted friends an hour 
prior to the service. Inurnment fol-
lowed at Pleasant Hill Cemetery in 
Lexington, Ill. Memorial contrib-
utions may be made to the Jones 
family. 
   Remmert Funeral Home is in 
charge of arrangements.  

Evelyn J. Peterson 
   LaFAYETTE – Evelyn J. Peter-
son, 88, of LaFayette, passed away 
at 11:06 a.m., Friday, Nov. 12, 
2021, at OSF St. Mary Medical 
Center in Galesburg. 
   Memorial services will be held at 
11 a.m., Tuesday, 
Nov. 23, at the 
Messiah Lutheran 
Church in Galva 
with Rev. Randy 
Swanson officiat-
ing. Visitation 
will be held from 
5-7 p.m., Mon-
day, Nov. 22, at 
Rux Funeral Home in Galva. Me-
morials may be directed to the Mes-
siah Lutheran Church. The funeral 
home will maintain compliance 
with COVID regulations and re-
quires that all guests wear a mask 
for the safety of all those attending. 
   Evelyn was born Aug. 21, 1933, 
in Des Moines, Iowa, the daughter 
of Carl and Ila (Swanson) Hanson. 
She married David R. Peterson on 
Aug. 13, 1954, in Callender, Iowa.  
   Survivors include her husband of 
LaFayette; their 3 children; Scott 
(Penny) Peterson of Marshfield, 
Wis., Webb Peterson of Westfield, 
Ind., and Jilene (John) Hergert of 
Altona; a sister, Carol (Jerry) Mo-
bley of Cedar Rapids, Iowa; 6 
grandchildren, Mallery (Dan) Brun, 
Abigail (Matthew) Smallwood, 
Logan (Jamie) McCoy, Kayla (Mi-
chael) Siudak, and Karleen and 
Harry Hergert; 13 great grandchil-
dren, and many nieces and 
nephews.  
   She was preceded in death by her 
parents, and two sisters, Phyllis and 
Eunice. 

   Evelyn was a homemaker and 
taking care of her family was the 
most important thing to her. She 
had been a Cub Scout den mother 
and an active member of Messiah 
Lutheran Church where she had 
taught Sunday School for many 
years. She worked at Tanners Or-
chard for 20 years. Evelyn loved the 
outdoors where she enjoyed camp-
ing, traveling and walking with her 
dog Skeeter. She thoroughly en-
joyed spending time with her 
family; playing games, listening to 
John Denver, and baking with the 
grandchildren. 
   This obituary may be viewed and 
private condolences left at 
www.ruxfuneralhome.com. 

Jerry G. Helm Jr. 
   CANTON – Jerry Gale Helm Jr., 
57, of Canton, formerly of Evans-
ville, Ind. and father of a LaFayette 
woman, died Nov. 13, 2021 at his 
residence.  
   He was born on Aug. 1, 1964, in 
Pittsfield, a son of Jerry Gale and 
Grace (Campbell) Helm Sr. He mar-
ried Connie Perry; she survives. 
   Also surviving is his mother 
Grace of Canton; three children, 
Heather (CJ) Hahnebohm of Pitts-
field, Rebecca (James) Woith of La-
Fayette and Jerry (Lexi Smallwood) 
Helm III of Cedar Rapids, Iowa; six 
grandchildren, Hayley, Tesla, 
Brayden, Conner, Lyle, and Lu-
cielle; three sisters, Kimberly (Eric) 
Hughes of Minonk, Shirley (Jeff) 
Sharp of Effingham and Mae (Wes-
ley) Fitch of Canton. 
   He was preceded in death by his 
father. 
   Jerry graduated from Canton High 
School in 1982, and later graduated 
from the Quincy Area Vocational 
Center, he worked several years as a 
welder and in maintenance in the 
Indiana area. He was an avid fisher-
man, and hunter, but most of all he 
loved spending his time with his be-
loved dog, Jacks. 
   Per Jerry’s wishes, there will be 
no services, cremation rites will be 
accorded through Sedgwick Funeral 
Homes & Crematory in Canton.  
   Burial of ashes will be held at a 
later date in Green Pond Cemetery 
in Pearl, Illinois. Memorials can be 
made to his children to help pay for 
the burial expenses.  
   To leave online condolences 
please visit www.sedgwickfuneral-
homes.com
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Toulon United Methodist Church 
  Rev. Leon D. Pomeroy 

229 W. Main St., PO Box 538, Toulon, IL 61483 
(812) 698-9294 

Sunday School: 9:15 a.m., All Ages. 
Sunday. Worship: 10:30 am 
Check us out on Facebook @  

Toulon United Methodist Church 
  

Elmira United Presbyterian Church  
Rev. Art Blegen 

7874 State Route 93, Toulon, IL 61483 
(309) 896-3481 

Services each Sunday at 9:00 a.m. 
https://www.facebook.com/Elmirachurch1852 

  
The Gathering Church  

Location: 105 N. 7th St., Wyoming, IL 61491 
Sunday mornings @ 10:30 a.m. 

Mail: PO Box 322, Wyoming, IL 61491 
email: info@thegathering.life 

web: https://www.thegathering.life/ 
https://www.facebook.com/thegatheringchurch.life 

 
1st Congregational Church of Toulon   

Pastor Dan Wright, Youth Leader Michelle West 
218 N. Henderson St., Toulon 

(309) 286-7340, Leave Message. 
Sunday Worship 10:30 a.m. in-person or 

watch us live at https://facebook.comfcctoulon  
 

Galva Congregational Church  
Pastor Josh Ryner 

211 N.W. 3rd Avenue, Galva, Illinois 61434 
(309) 932-3733 

Service Time 10 a.m. 
 
 FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH  

"faith in truth" 
211 NW 4th Ave GALVA 
Main Service: Sun 10:30 

New Preacher! Bryan Griem 
(309) 932-2713 • GalvaBaptistChurch.com 

 
 
 Wyoming Nazarene Church  

517 N Madison Ave. Wyoming, IL 61491 
309-695-4523 leave message 

Sunday School: 10:00, All ages 
Sunday Worship: 11:00 
Wednesday Night TBD 

Check us out on Facebook: Wyoming Naz 
 
 

First Congregational United Church  
of Christ  

Pastor Ross Wyman 
204 N. 7th St., PO Box 35, Wyoming, IL 61491 

(309) 695-4091 
Sunday Worship 10 a.m. 

Check us out on Facebook 
 First Congregational UCC of Wyoming, Illinois 

 
 
 Toulon First Baptist Church  

110 W. Jefferson St. Toulon 
(309) 286-4611 

Sunday School 9 a.m. • Worship 10 a.m. 
Sunday Youth Group 5-7 p.m. 

Wednesday Kid’s Club 5:30-7 p.m. 
Wednesday Virtual Prayer Meeting 7 p.m. 

Email: pastor@toulonbaptist.com 
www.ToulonBaptist.com 

www.facebook.com/FirstBaptistChurchToulon 
Call us for Salvation Army Assistance 

 
 Hill Church 

Casual • Family-friendly • Jesus-centered 
107 N. Main St., Kewanee (between Good’s and Florist) 

Sundays 9am • 10:30am (In-person and Streaming on Facebook) 
HillChurchFamily.org 

Facebook.com/hillchurchfamily.org 
Pastor: Dr. David W. Pendergrass 

 
LIST YOUR CHURCH HERE  

Join the directory for $150 per year. For just $3 per week,  
put your information in 7,000 newspapers every Friday.  

In addition, if you run ads you will automatically be given 
 the lowest rate of $4.25 per column inch. 

    Please email information to: ads@prairie-news.com or mail it  
(with a check made out to Lampe Publications LLC) to:  
The Prairie News; PO Box 240; Toulon, IL 61483-0240.

OBITUARIES

Burwell

Peterson

Jones
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PUBLIC NOTICE 
   That on 12/17/2021 a sale will be 
held at 9:00a.m. at: Peed's Auto 
Parts, 24868 State Highway 81, 
Kewanee, IL 61443. All bids need 
to be in writing, to sell the 
following articles to enforce a lien 
existing under laws of the State of 
Illinois against such articles for 
labor, services, skills ot material 
expended upon or storage 
furnished for such articles at the 
request of the following designated 
person(s), unless such articles are 
redeemed within thirty (30) days of 
the publication of this notice. 
   This notice is intent to enforce a 
mechanic's lien pursuant to 
Chapter 770 ILCS 45/1 et seq.  
   Auction date 12/17/2021 @ 9am 
at Peed's Auto Parts, 24868 State 

Highway 81, Kewanee, IL 61443 
Name of person(s) Montiey 
Flowers and Arthur Thompson Jr 
39 Acorn Ln 
Waverly, TN 37185 
Description of Article 
1998 Saturn SW2 
VIN 1G8ZK8273WZ152217 
Amount owed $ 2913.77 
Published 11/12, 11/19, 11/26/21 

• • •     
PUBLIC NOTICE 

   That on 12/17/2021 a sale will be 
held at 9:00a.m. at: Peed's Auto 
Parts, 24868 State Highway 81, 
Kewanee, IL 61443. All bids need to 
be in writing, to sell the following 
articles to enforce a lien existing 
under laws of the State of Illinois 
against such articles for labor, 
services, skills ot material expended 
upon or storage furnished for such 

articles at the request of the 
following designated person(s), 
unless such articles are redeemed 
within thirty (30) days of the 
publication of this notice. 
   This notice is intent to enforce a 
mechanic's lien pursuant to Chapter 
770 ILCS 45/1 et seq.    
   Auction date 12/17/2021 @ 9am 
at Peed's Auto Parts, 24868 State 
Highway 81, Kewanee, IL 61443 
Name of person(s) Patricia 
Hemphill 
404 Cherry St 
Port Byron, IL 61275 
Description of Article 
1993 Dodge D-series VIN 
1B7HE16Y2PS101403 Amount 
owed $1565.57 

Published 11/12, 11/19, 11/26/21 
• • •     

ASSUMED NAME 
PUBLICATION NOTICE 

   Public notice is hereby given that 
on November 8, 2021, a certificate 
was filed in the Office of the County 
Clerk of Stark County, Illinois, 
setting forth the names and post-
office addresses of all persons 
owning, conducting and transacting 
the business known as ROUGH 
AND TUMBLED, located at 104 N. 
7th St., Wyoming, IL 61491. 
   Dated November 8, 2021 

/S/ Heather Hollis 
County Clerk 

Published 11/12, 11/19, 11/26/21

 
Wyoming - Fri., Nov. 19 and Sat., Nov. 20 

ESTATE SALE: 10119 State Route 17, Wyoming (0.5mi west of 4-way stop 
in Wyoming, on north side of road).Fri., Nov. 19 and Sat., Nov, 20. 8am-
3pm. Couch, china hutch, king bed and dresser, corner hutch, chest 
freezer, computer, printer, TV, secretary, desk/shelving set, end tables, 
lamps, dishes, pots and pans, teacup collection, books, grill, electric snow-
blower, air compressor, log splitter, lawn mower, skill saw, table saw, ra-
dial arm saw, numerous tools, wagon, etc. Will accept cash, check and 

ESTATE/MOVING SALE

Water trees, shrubs now heading into winter
By GEMINI BHALSOD 
University of Illinois Extension 

   URBANA – After this year’s 
summer drought in Illinois, it is more 
important than ever to monitor soil 
moisture conditions and water trees 
and shrubs going into winter.     
   Drought conditions in the late fall, 
along with dry air and low soil mois-
ture, can lead to plant damage if no 
supplemental water is provided. 
   Plants under water stress are more 
susceptible to insects and diseases. 
They can also experience injuries to 
roots or foliage. 
   Before watering, check the soil 
moisture. Monitor the moisture 
levels about once a week. Dig a 
small hole under the tree’s drip line, 
4 to 6 inches is enough. Feel for 
moisture. If the soil is dry, the tree 
should be watered.  
   In particular, newly fall-planted 
trees, shrubs, and perennials should 

be monitored and watered late into 
the season, since they do not have as 
much time to develop extensive root 
systems as anything planted in the 
spring. 
   Pay attention to evergreens and 
shallow-rooted trees such as birches 
and maples. Some shallow-rooted 
trees can be identified by roots 
breaking the surface of the soil. Ever-
greens do not go dormant in the 
winter and are still actively respiring 
and lose water through their needles.    
   Dormant trees respire at lower 
rates. Since soil insulates and cools 
down later in the year than the air 
temperature, roots stay warmer 
longer and respire at higher rates 
than the above-ground parts, the 
trunk, and branches, of deciduous 
trees after their leaves drop. 
   Only water when the temperature is 
above 40°F. In some places, that 
could be as late as the end of De-

cember. Stop supplemental watering 
after the ground freezes.  
   To water, use a soaker hose to pro-
vide a slow stream of water. Soil 
should be moist, but not water-
logged. This method results in less 
runoff and the water is more likely to 
be absorbed by the root zone.  
   Water at the tree’s drip line and not 
right against the base. To conserve 
water, start with newly planted trees 
and shrubs weekly and then large and 
established trees once a month. 
   Avoid fertilizer, which stimulates 
late-season growth, and instead, con-
sider applying mulch. Mulch can 
help conserve moisture. Apply mulch 
2 to 4 inches away from the base of 
the tree all the way to the drip line.  
   As always, planting hardy species 
or cultivars with deep roots is best 
since they are more likely to be able 
to survive temperature fluctuations 
and prolonged periods of cold. 
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Now’s the time to feed our feathered friends

CLASSIFIED ADS - Call (309) 286-2185

FOR SALE 

• U-CUT CHRISTMAS trees and 
wreaths, free shake & bale, 
Merkle Ridge Christmas Trees, 2 
miles south of Tanners Orchard 
on Rt. 40. Open Friday and Satur-
day 9-4, Sunday 12-4. For ap-
pointment call (309) 249-3140.”  
• MUSHROOM COMPOST for 
gardens, flowerbeds and lawns.  
Black dirt, white rock. 1-3” slag 
for driveways or landscapes. 1-3” 
rejects.  Ron & Sue Eberle.  Deliv-
ery is available (309) 493-5881. 

SERVICES 

• MORE HEAT. LESS WOOD: 
Classic Edge Titanium HDX EPA 
certified OUTDOOR WOOD FUR-
NACE. 26% Tax Credit.  Prices 
start as low as $9,525! Call today 
(309) 565-4300. 
• REMODELING & REPAIR: All 
Types of  home re-modeling and 
repair. No job too small! Carpen-
try, drywall, electrical, ceramic & 
vinyl, windows & doors, pain-

tindg. Call Jeff Woith (309) 995-
3825. 
• REMODELING & REPAIR: Most 
types of quality home remodeling 
and repairs including doors, ther-
mopane vinyl replacement win-
dows, interior painting and 
electrical, by Denny Miller. Over 
25 years of experience. We also 
do kitchens, baths, decks, steps 
and more. Small jobs welcome! 
Call me at (309) 995-3364, La-
Fayette. 
• SALVAGE: Buying junk autos & 
farm equipment. Total farm clean 
up. Call Doug Lofgren at Spoon 
River Salvage (309) 299-8531. 

FOR RENT 

• TOULON: 415 W. Thomas, 
small 3 bedroom, 1 bath home, 
all appliances, $650 per month 
plus deposit. Phone (309) 678-
1831 or (309) 286-7220.

By GRETCHEN STEELE 
For The Prairie News 

     And here we are in November, 
with snow on the horizon. Before we 
know it, winter will be settling in 
around us. That’s what makes this the 
time to get out your birdfeeders for 
coming hard times that our beloved 
songbirds will soon be facing. 
   Backyard birdwatching and feeder 
stations were once just a passing 
hobby or done only by the most avid 
birders. That has changed signifi-
cantly over the past few years.     
   Birding and birdwatching in the 
United States has become one of the 
fastest-growing outdoor recreational 
activities. Our backyard bird friends 
do much to enrich our lives during 
the dark and dreary months of winter. 
They inspire us, bring us bright bits 
of color and entertain us with their 
social behaviors\ and feeder squab-
bles.  
   So how do we bring the magic of 
birds to our yards.?   
   It’s straightforward. Birds find food 
by sight. “Build it, and they will 
come” absolutely applies to backyard 
bird feeding. Put the food out, and in 
almost all cases, the birds will show 
up. 
   Backyard bird feeding and the en-
joyment it brings can be as elaborate 
or simple as you wish and can afford. 
Some folks choose to take things to a 
whole new level with specialized 
species and seed-specific feeders and 
landscaping. Yet simply hanging one 
or two simple, inexpensive feeders 
can bring your family lots of bird-
watching fun.  
   If you have a particular type of bird 
you want to attract, it’s a good idea to 
do a little research into what attracts 
that specific species. Some birds like 

to feed at elevated levels, like the 
chickadees, nuthatches and gold-
finch. Juncos, doves and native spar-
rows feed primarily on the ground. 
Then we have woodpeckers and 
brown creepers who are happier 
feeding on and around a tree trunk or 
log.  
   Some birds aren’t at all picky – car-
dinals and blue jays are just plain op-
portunistic and will feed wherever 
seed is provided. 
   The two easiest to inexpensive 
feeders for attracting a large variety 
of birds are hopper feeders and seed 
tube bird feeders.  
   Other popular styles include 
ground and platform, bird feeders. 
Many consider the platform feeder 
the best at attracting a variety of 
species.   
   For variety and to bring in even 
more birds, consider adding a tube or 
sock feeder for thistle seed and some 
suet cakes.  
   It’s not just the type of feeder that 
attracts specific birds but also the 
kind of food you put out. Birds that 
prefer elevated hopper and tube bird 
feeders love sunflower seed, saf-
flower seed and a few nuts mixed in. 
Be aware if you use a general wild 
bird mix in these feeders. The birds 
may well pick through things looking 
for the favorites and kicking every-
thing else onto the ground. That’s not 
all bad – little ground-feeding birds 
will generally clean up that mess.  
   General wild bird mixes usually 
consist of millet with cracked corn, 
sunflower seeds and occasional bits 
and pieces of nuts or berries. I’ve al-
ways found these to work great on 
platform and ground feeders. Birds 
seem to find the bits and pieces they 
prefer without kicking out as much 

of the other food.  
   My platform feeder has a small 
roof over it to shield things from the 
weather. I also supplement inexpen-
sive mixes with a handful or two of 
more expensive treat-type seeds such 
as black-oil sunflowers or nuts and 
dried fruit. 
   Read the label when buying seed. 
Many inexpensive mixes contain 
fillers such as milo, wheat, red millet 
that birds don’t find attractive. Some-
times almost 40 percent of a bag may 
be these fillers.  
   No discussion about backyard 
feeders is complete without mention-
ing squirrels, those crafty little bot-
tomless pits that can empty a feeder 
in the blink of an eye. If squirrels are 
driving you crazy and gobbling up all 
your seed, you can add a baffle or in-
vest in a squirrel-proof feeder.  
   Another trick I have learned is to 
use safflower seed in feeders that 
squirrels like the most. While most  
backyard birds enjoy safflower seed, 
squirrels will not eat it. 
   To encourage birds to visit your 
backyard regularly, make sure you 
have a water source. Even in winter, 
water is essential for their survival. A 
well-placed source of open water will 
attract more birds than birdseed 
alone. Shop around and consider 
adding a heater to your birdbath for 
the winter.  
   Lastly, consider planting bird-
friendly habitat in your yard. Hedges, 
shrubs,  small brushpiles left to over-
winter offer shelter and protection.   
   Whether you go all out with feed-
ing stations, habitat and other bird at-
tractants or just hang a few feeders, 
you won’t be disappointed. Nothing 
perks up a dreary winter day like a 
backyard bustling with birds!  



The Prairie News Sports
Stark Co. girls BKB starts 0-2

By JEFF LAMPE  
For The Prairie News 

   The Stark County girls basketball team 
started its season 0-2 in tournament play at 
Princeton. 
   The Lady Rebels dropped a 36-21 deci-
sion to Putnam County in the season 
opener on Monday, Nov. 15. 
   Stark County fell behind 
19-9 by halftime of the 
opener and was unable to 
make up the difference in 
the second half, as Putnam 
County got 15 points from 
Erin Brooker and 12 points from Ava 
Hatten. 
   Payten Hillier and Kylee Frisby led 
Stark County with 8 points apiece. The 
Lady Rebels also got two points from both 
Paige Rewerts and McKenzie Tilch and 1 
point from Hayley Gillam. 
   The Lady Rebels made just 7 of 16 free 
throws and did not hit a 3-pointer. 
   Frisby had a better offensive outing on 

Tuesday, Nov. 16, in a 40-31 loss to Bu-
reau Valley. She tallied 16 points to lead 
the Lady Rebels, who once again strug-
gled from the line with 9-for-21 shooting. 
After a close first half that saw SC trailing 
just 16-13, Bureau Valley took control 
with a 15-8 run in the third. 

   Payten Hillier added five 
points for Stark County, 
while Lauren West and Mor-
gan Brooks scored three 
apiece and Rewerts and Gil-
lam each had two points. 

Galva Girls Basketball 
   The Lady Wildcats are scheduled to 
open their season on Nov. 23 with an 
away game at 2-0 Bureau Valley. 

Boys Basketball 
   The Stark County boys basketball team 
opens on Nov. 23 with a tournament game 
at Wethersfield vs. Annawan at 5 p.m.  
   Galva’s boys open with a 5 p.m. game 
against West Central at the ROWVA-Wil-
liamsfield tournament.
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Hoops Previews  
   We’ll preview Stark County 
and Galva basketball teams 
in the Nov. 26 issue of The 
Prairie News. 
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